West Galveston Island Property Owners Association

Board of Directors Meeting

West Galveston Island Property Owners Association Board of Directors Meeting was held at the Galveston Country Club on November 19, 2011 and called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Jerry Mohn, President.  A quorum was established with the attendance of Lee Petros - Pointe West, Jeff Southard – Dunes of the West,  Peggy Zahler - Spanish Grant Beach, Tom Booth – Condos, Al Galli – Jamaica Beach, Barbara Piersol – Spanish Grant Bay, and Marty Baker - Pirates POA.
Visiting officials included City Council Member Dianna Puccetti; State Representative Randy Weber, Acting Police Chief Henry Porretto, Jamaica Police Chief McClain, Interim City Manager Tom Meuhlenbeck, and Judge Wayne Mallia.
Candidates attending included Randy Weber running for Congressman Ron Paul’s seat; Joel Caldwell and John Kinard running for Sheriff; Mitchell Slaughter running for Judge; Wayne Faircloth running for District 23 Texas State Representative, and Marie Robb and Mike Varela running for District 6.

Corporate sponsors were recognized: G.A.R.M. and Johnson Space Center Credit Union.

The minutes were reviewed for October 15, 2011, meeting.  Motion by Peggy Zahler and seconded by Tom Booth, the minutes of October 2011 were approved by unanimous vote.

The Treasurers report was reviewed.  Motion by Jeff Southard and seconded by Peggy Zahler, the financial reports approved as presented by unanimous vote.

GARM: Lt. Joel Caldwell stated there were no problems since September.  There was a suicide attempt in Pirates Beach from a Lone Star Rally participant.  If anything looks suspicious at any rental home to please call:  682-3633.
Community Policing:  Acting Police Chief Henry Porretto advised to call in anything out of the ordinary.  The call response is very important so do call in.  The Chief indicates he uses the west end as an example for Community Policing and we are moving in the right direction.  The Citizens Police Academy graduated two people recently.  Call 765-3790 for any issues or concerns.
Artist Boat:  Karla Klay, President, advised Artist Boat mission is awareness and preservation of coastal habitat and wetlands.  Artist Boat has a program where they bring school children to Galveston Island State Park on kayak trips and the children learn so much about nature.  They are making arrangements with the GLO to take over the former Marquette marina property adjacent to Spanish Grant Bay.  Artist Boat received a grant from U.S. Fish & Wildlife to plant 14 acres of dune vegetation from 8 Mile Road to Surfside.  They are encouraging home owner associations to participate in the program with in kind services such as paying for the bus transportation to bring the school children out to plant, pay for the plants, etc.  The main purpose is to educate the young people and to restore the vegetation.  The program needs to be completed by April 1 when turtle nesting begins.   For more information contact:  www.artistboat.org or info@artisboat.org.
WGIPOA Newsletter:  Peggy Zahler advised the third newsletter is published and you can read it on:  www.galvestonwestender.com .  The articles are regional in scope and many newsworthy articles.
Windstorm Insurance:  Otie Zapp brought up the recent legislation that was passed with the 82nd Legislative Session.  There was a 5% rate increase in June and there is still a 30% shortage in the windstorm pool.  The Windstorm Insurance legislative oversight board met in Austin on 11/3 and the new Insurance Commissioner suggested TWIA should file for an increase.  On November 15 the TWIA actuarial committee met and the bottom line is that another 5% increase will occur.  They are also looking at a territorial rating system in the 14 coastal counties where they charge for more in one county verses another.  There will be a meeting in January in Corpus Christi to set up the Coastal Windstorm Insurance Coalition to organize a unified state coastal effort against increases in windstorm insurance.  Tony Brown will be the new Chairman and the Galveston Windstorm Insurance Committee and Otie Zapp will now be Vice Chair.
District 6 Happenings:  City Council Member Dianna Puccetti advised sewers for the west are slow in coming but progress is being made.  The design work for Bay Harbor is 95% complete and ready to go except the funding.   There will be funds for the lift station and road improvements.  Bay Harbor and Indian Beach sewers could be ready to go in 2015/2016.  Dianna indicated it is a steep climb on City Council for west end issues. 
The Nine Mile Road and Ostermeyer Road project will begin in 2013.  The Sportsman Road Bridge will be completed and open in January/February 2012.  GLO requires an easement for the project and this will be done first part of 2012.  
The specifications for the walkovers for Karankawa and Indian Beach are 90% complete.  They are already approved by the Planning Commission.   
The design for the lift stations in Pirates Cove are 70% complete and funding is in place so possibly 1st or 2nd quarter they will be finished.  
The City received an international award for the waste water treatment facility for design and innovation.  It is a $65-70 million project and a state of the art facility.  Dianna indicated lots of things are going on with the City and all very positive.

Interim City Manager Report:  Tom Muehlenbeck advised a new City Manager would be in place February 1, 2012.  Tom reviewed the 2011/212 budget and had great cooperation from the various departments in cutting costs.  The restrictions on local government due to the City Charter is really difficult and the City cannot breathe and limits the ability of the City to spend money.  A five year capital improvement program has been developed.  Every dollar is limited to 7% cap and as a result there are basically not any funds for sewers, water lines, infrastructure, etc.  The infrastructure is in terrible shape and Galveston cannot depend on the Federal Government for any funds.  
Tom participated in the police union contract and was pleased how Acting Police Chief Henry Porretto handled the matter.  Tom asked for no increases for salary and benefits and a reduction of $500,000 in costs and the police agreed and signed a one year contract.

Tom discussed the Shearn Moody garage situation and the two bids that came in - $1.27 million from the Mitchell Group and $3.114 million from the Port of Galveston, the winner.

The Comprehensive Plan was discussed and how it is designed for the City of Galveston to go in the next 10 years with an update in 5 years.  A new Comprehensive Plan will be prepared at the end of 10 years.

As far as the housing recovery program, a real bureaucracy with the State of Texas.  The builders in the program wait 60 to 65 days for any reimbursement of funds and the homeowners are waiting on the sidelines for homes.  The City is moving as fast as it can in placing people back in homes. 

Other Items discussed:

Approvals:  Jerry Mohn requested an approval to pay the City of Galveston for lobbyist’s efforts in Austin during the next fiscal year, total $8,223.  This is a budgeted item

In addition, Jerry Mohn requested $500 for the WGIPOA to be a sponsor in the 3rd annual Friends of Galveston Island State Park “5/10 K Fun Run” on January 7 at the State Park.  All proceeds go to the benefit of the Park.  This request was not a budgeted item.

The Board approved both requests.

Seawall enhancements:  Jerry Mohn asked the group to look at night and give an opinion on two test light poles that CenterPoint Energy put on the Seawall at the north side of 39th and 41st streets. One is a halide light and one is sodium.  They are double lights that throw light onto the Seawall. 
ERP (Erosion Response Plans):  A WGIPOA Stakeholder Committee has been participating in the City’s public meetings on the ERP plans.  All meetings have been complete and now the Committee will make suggestions on what exceptions we would like to see for affected property owners.

Texas Supreme Court: – Severance case – property rights issues are being reviewed again after the Fifth Circuit Court in New Orleans rejected the Texas Supreme Court to drop the case because of mootness.  Since the case was reviewed by the Texas Supreme Court on April 19, they have yet to make a decision on the request to drop the case and let the Open Beaches Act prevail.
Marquette: It looks like Artist Boat will be given the marina property on the bay side and it will be a preserve forever.

Adjourned at 10:22 a.m.

Jerry Mohn

